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LEGISLATIVE ALERT

OPPOSE AB 1723 
ISSUE

AB 1723 (Labor and Employment Committee) will require agencies to impose rigid meal and rest periods on the operators of public transit systems or pay premium time to operators whose schedules do not meet those requirements.   An agreement was reached earlier this year between the California Transit Association (CTA) and specified labor organizations that will be completely undermined by this bill.

BACKGROUND

An agreement between the CTA and specified labor representatives was reached on the issue of meal and rest period and codified in AB 98 which was recently signed by the Governor.  In essence, AB 98 would allow the Industrial Welfare Commission (IWC) to require public transit agencies to provide strict meal and rest periods, and exempt those agencies that have a collective bargaining agreement that “expressly provides” for meal and rest periods.  This exemption was to permit transit agencies and labor maximum flexibility to define the length of meal and rest breaks and the circumstances in which such breaks will be taken.

After securing that agreement with CTA, the labor unions are trying to secure legislation that would undermine the agreement and mandate transit agencies to comply with unachievable meal and rest periods or else to provide employees with one hour’s pay.   

AB 1723 states that an employer may not permit an employee to work during a meal and rest period or the employee is required to receive one hour’s pay.  This language removes the ability of the public transit agencies to operate an efficient and effective transit service.  This strict imposition would completely reschedule transit routes and disrupt transit service, require new operators to be hired to run the system during break times, or pay premium rates for breaks and meal periods.

In addition, the issue of meal and rest periods needs to be addressed during the collective bargaining procedure.  Public transit agencies should not be required to pay premium time for breaks that would be impossible or undesirable to schedule.  Most senior drivers will often request that management schedule so called “Straight 8’s” allowing drivers to come in as early as possible, complete a route, and go home for the day.  The language of AB 1723 would require transit systems to break up these preferred routes, hire additional drivers to cover the same work, and/or pay premium pay on top of breaks that drivers do not want but are now statutorily required to receive.  These funds should be better spent providing more transit service to our communities.  In light of the state’s economic crisis, AB 1723 would make it even more difficult for public transit agencies to continue providing reliable, economical service to our transit riders.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Michael Turner at (213) 922-2122 or Kimberly Yu at (213) 922-4145.

